              HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, APRIL 27, 2021 – 6:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 6:30 p.m. with Selectmen, Thomas Millias, Gordon C. Andrews and Troy E. Garron present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.
AGENDA

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the Agenda for Tuesday, April 27, 2021.
MINUTES

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 
Regular Session – March 30, 2021 

AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board affirmed payment of the following warrant and commitments:
	Vendor Warrant
	#105
	$ 195,363.64

	Ambulance Commitment

  4/5/21 – 4/11/21
	for
	$   22,996.32  

	Ambulance Commitment

  4/12/21 – 4/18/21
	for
	$   47,359.68


APPROVED WARRANTS
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants with the exception of Andrews abstaining from #2493, #2494, #2497 & #2507 in payroll warrant #106:
	Payroll Warrant
	#106 
	$ 391,105.47

	Vendor Warrant
	#107
	$   79,681.31

	Withholding Warrant
	#108
	$ 126,778.28


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of #2493, #2494, #2497 & #2507 in payroll warrant #106:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Recused

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes
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APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	Miia Property & Casualty Group, Inc. (endorsement invoice) ……..
National Grid (Town Hall electricity) ………………………………
Land Planning, Inc. (site inspection & report/Turkey Swamp) …….
Express Newspapers (4 ads) ………..................................................
	$    151.00
$ 1,356.54
$    855.00
$    221.00


There was a moment of silence for the passing John Peck who was a long-time member of the Conservation Commission and a well know figure of the community.  

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Road Opening - 284 Monponsett Street

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved Permit #2021-06 issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts to excavate a 26’ x 6’ x 4’ road cut to do a main replacement due to weld remediation at the above location. 

Gasoline & Diesel Fuel Contract

Move by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to continue the contract with Dennis K. Burke, Inc. for the delivery of Premium, Unleaded Gasoline and Diesel Fuel to the Town of Halifax for the period July 1, 2021 to June 30, 2022.

COVID
There have been an additional 10 cases since April 17th which brings the total to 513 with 18 in the last fourteen days provisionally bringing Halifax back to “yellow” from “red”.  Still waiting for Federal Government to issue complete guidelines on rescue package and confirmation from the State/BSU about a vaccine clinic there, but unless the State goes for depth/larger number of clinics across the State, it appears less likely.

Return to Work notice has been sent out.  Library Director Jean Gallant has asked that the Board grant an exception to the May 1st  start date for “Return to Work” for Marie Coady to allow her to continue to work remotely until her last day of work on May 14th.  Gallant was in the Zoom audience and stated the reason she is asking is because this will be two weeks’ notice from Ms. Coady and will give her some time to get things wrapped up  - she is doing what is best for the library.  Millias did not have a problem with it and Garron said requesting the two weeks is valid.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously made a exception to the policy and allowed Ms. Coady to work until May 14, 2021. 
The State will allow additional outdoor activities starting on May 10th, a further re-opening on May 29th, and a planned full re-opening on August 1st.  Indoor gathering limit increases to 200 on May 29th. Seelig will talk with the Board of Health Agent about increasing our attendee capacities in meeting rooms, in particular the Great Hall and the All-Purpose Room.  Town Meeting is not a “gathering” per the State’s directives therefore we will have the same setup as last year using the two rooms in the school and AV equipment to connect them.
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Owen Graves - 253 South Street – speed limit signs for South Street

He has lived on the street for five and a half years and the speed limit is supposed to be 30mph but there are no speed limit signs.   Drivers drive at 40, 50, 60 at the start of Route 106 going down into Middleborough.  There have been 2 deaths going into Franklin Street and he has had people come on his front lawn coming off River Street smacking the telephone pole.  There are skid marks up and down the street where he lives and there could be nobody behind him and then suddenly there is a car right behind him that came out of nowhere.  Drivers are on their phones, they are looking down, they are not looking up so if there was something electronic that flashes it will help out.  He has cut back his bushes to see people coming around the corner so he can pull out of the driveway.  When putting his kids on the bus drivers hit the brakes coming around the bend.  It is not a well-travelled road where there is a lot of traffic but the traffic that does go down speeds.  
Millias said he too lives on South Street and understands the issue with speeding particular motorcycles they are incredibly scary because they scream up the street.  Over the years there have been some attempts to add extra patrols and whatnot, but this is something maybe we could and should refer to the Highway Safety Team.  We have a committee that looks into these matters and an bring it to their attention and have some conversation about it and see what they have to offer.  He appreciates him coming forward.  
Graves knows people today are impatient and added there have been times him and his wife have been taking a left to go into their driveway and drivers try and pass them almost getting hit twice.  He understood there is going to be a process and thanked the Board.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Municipal “Campus” Building Project

The Building & Facility Needs Committee is interested in having discussion with Town Counsel and ask some questions on a possible “community build” i.e., how to proceed with the build; the bid process; can we do the excavation and foundation or have somebody else come in and do it or the break-up of doing an addition over at the Museum getting and getting a set of drawings done.
He thinks from Materna’s initial discussions with the same engineer that has been used for Popes it seems like doing an addition over at the Museum would be an affordable solution to provide a Senior Center for the short term while we look at all the municipal buildings.  He is not saying it can be done this year but having a plan to move forward for less than a million dollars would be good.  Millias stated it makes perfect sense relocating the Museum.  
Andrews said the idea is to take a community approach at the Museum to possibility get community hours for the seniors or others in the community.  Individuals can catalog and take pictures and makes displays for Pope’s Tavern.  We can also make a showcase in the Great Hall or library to show off the history of Halifax.  Right now, the Museum is not used except for Holidays in Halifax. 
Andrews said the roof at Pope’s Tavern roof is being repaired so maybe set up the Museum on the bottom floor and then have storage on the top floor.  He further said that if an addition was done at the at the museum, they would have to keep a library in the building because it is a deed restriction.  He was hoping to get the support of the Board to have Mayo look into it a community build and said this would take some time and a fair amount of money for him to look into this.  
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Millias said this is a need and a community project for the community and supports this kind of effort.  

Garron hopes the community supports it because in the past the community has not supported doing anything for the seniors.  

Andrews was also looking for support to be able to contact the Plymouth County Sheriff’s department to see if we can get on their schedule for them to work on some of the building – electrical, framing, plumbing etc.  He said after touring all the buildings with the committee they found that every building needs work.  He thinks if they move forward with a short-term solution to the senior center they then can start to talk about a solution for police and fire as there are issues at the fire station and the issue with the police is not with space but the layout.  
Millias said that Plymouth County is very helpful and said reach out to them to see what they are willing to do because they were going to put limitations on new construction type things because they were running into problems with the trade groups.  Definitely worth having a conversation with them. 

Garron added the colleges and school projects and Andrews said that Silver Lake would not be able to do too much as they are behind with last year’s projects.  Millias added that based on how it is operated it is a very low process and it becomes problematic.  

Andrews asked if a vote was needed for him to reach out.   
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized selectmen Andrews to consult with Town Counsel, Attorney Mayo, and contact the Plymouth County Sheriff’s Office.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Shirley Graf  – Article on Annual Town Meeting Warrant – “nips” ban
Graf first off thanked the Board for allowing her to meet with them to advocate for Article 54 on  banning the sale of miniature single-use containers for alcoholic beverages as a general By-Law.  When she submitted the Article in February, she included a letter with her reasoning for advocating this Article and is requesting that the Board of Selectmen recommend passing Article 54 at Town Meeting.  
Millias thanked and applaud her for her efforts.  Where she alluded to the real issue which was Halifax alone will not do much to prevent a lot of the littering and that it has to be a joint effort with all the surrounding communities because for the most part a lot of the litter is generated by people bringing it in and out of town and tossing it out of their window by the time they get here and having drank it. 
Garron cannot understand why liquor stores are still selling them knowing the problem.  We could put a ban on it in here in Halifax and set an example but convincing the other towns to do the same seems will the biggest problem.  Graf said she is going to be working hard towards that and get the other towns involved.
Garron said it is difficult unless the public sees somebody doit and if they should see them, get the license plate number, time and date that it happened to report to law enforcement because if nobody reports it, they cannot do much about it.  
Millias said unfortunately law enforcement has to see somebody doing it in the act, especially nip bottles – they are pretty small, and it is tough to pick out unless someone is whipping one out of a window.  
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Andrews asked Graf is she heard of any movement Statewide or requiring a deposit or banning of nips and she said that she frustrated at the State level because they were trying to get a five-cent deposit and was proposed as a bill in 2017 and 2019, and it did not pass.  But even if that passes, it is still going to be me or other people picking up those nips and half of them would not be able to get redeemed because they are too damaged.  She further said first original bottle bill was in 1983 or ’84, so a nickel today  is like less than two cents in those same dollar amounts. 
Andrews said he would support them putting a much higher deposit rate on those bottles to make sure they got returned.  He does not think five cents would be enough and suggested putting a dollar on each one of them and would like to hear from both sides and see what the people who sell them in town are trying to do to stop the problem.  
Millias suggested that they should probably put out an invitation to the liquor establishment owners in town and get some feedback from them as well because it does impact them.  Again, keeping in mind that anything we do in Halifax, success is predicated on everybody surrounding us as well.  He asked if they could put a deposit unilaterally and Seelig said you would need special legislation.  Millias a start could be putting out an invitation and get some conversation going. 
Andrews asked Representative LaNatra (in the Zoom audience) if there was legislation to ban nips or to put a deposit on them that would be more than five cents so there would be an actual value to pick them up.  LaNatra said there is a bill that was filed to put a deposit on them but not sure if it was more than five cents but will look into it.  She then said to ban them  - last session there was legislation filed but not sure of this session.  Again, this is something she will look into and get back to them as soon as possible.  
Millias said waiting for some kind of a response from Representative LaNatra, and maybe sending out an invite and set up another time to talk about this is a good idea.  
Garron suggested sending a letter from our Board or the Health Commissioner, to the surrounding asking  them what their view is on banning nips.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to have the Board, or the Health Commissioner send a letter to the surrounding Towns asking their view on banning nips.  

Millias thanked her for bringing this to the Board’s attention.   

Hearing on Possible “opt-out” of State Mosquito Control Program
Fred McGovern – 299 South Street
He stated that he survived Triple E - had a temperature of 107°, hallucinating and was in the hospital for weeks.  He is very fortunate to have survived Triple E but lots of people are not as fortunate as him and he is against any type of opting out of mosquito control.  This is a serious issue and has affected many people in this town and thinks it is a terrible idea to opt out. 
Sarah Nobles – 55 Lingan Street.  
She does not see any logical reason to opt out.  We have had cases of Triple E regularly over the past several years and need the protection.  She understands knows that it would be opting out of aerial spraying and not the drive-by spraying.  She asked if there was somebody who wanted us to opt out or just doing this or was there a reason or a concern that was raised.  
Seelig said the State had issued a letter to all the communities saying there is a possibility of opting out but if you are considering it, you need to have a hearing.  So, the Board wanted to give the residents the ability to speak to that issue.  So far, the Board has not received any communications from anyone indicating they do want to opt out.  
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The Board has not so far indicated that they are interested in opting out, but they felt that they needed to give people the opportunity to comment whether they were for it or against it.  
Nobles thinks it makes sense to stay in the program.
Millias thinks one of the more interesting aspects of the spraying program is that the State does not just give this stuff up, they identify a real problem.  He further said that there have been  occasions in the past where we have gone to the State and asked them to spray because things were so bad.  So, it was really the Board’s effort to try to give everyone an opportunity to speak about it.
Kimberly King-Cavicchi – 668 Plymouth Street
Cavicchi read a letter (copy attached hereto and made an official part of these minutes) written to the Board on why she thinks opting out is not a god idea.  
After reading the letter Millias stated that it was not the Board’s intention to opt-out but wanted to give people the opportunity to speak on it.  

King asked if she could come back at a future meeting and have an educational forum.  Millias thought t was great idea and to contact the office to schedule it.  

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted not to opt-out of the State Mosquito Control Program 
Chris Hadorn – Filming of Conservation Commission Meetings

Hadorn, Chair of the Conservation Commission, asked what brought up having meeting taped and Seelig said that Rich Goulart of Area 58 informed the Board that the town was not used all their allotted tapings.  So, the Board asked committees and commission if they wanted their meeting taped.

Millias asked if the commission did not want their meetings taped and Hadorn said no they did not and that their meetings are open to the public so interested parties can attend and/or read the minutes.  He was not sure how many people would watch them.  
Andrews said that for those who do not know make it to the meeting they will know what is going on if they were taped.    

He is just stating what the Commission asked him to put forward.

Millias appreciates the concerns but cannot see not having the meetings not taped.  

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to have Conservation Commission meetings taped by Area 58.  
Hadorn added that will the passing of John Peck (member of ConCom) the Commission wanted to put forward Colleen Fiumara (Associate Member) to fill the open spot. 
Colonel Boothe
Proposed change in zoning/marijuana in connection w/buffer zone around venues serving alcohol
Boothe along with two of his colleagues (Stacy Voight; did not get the other person’s name) were in this evening to ask the Board how they felt about changing the 500-foot buffer by-law as they are looking at opening a dispensary at 300 Plymouth Street (Granite Guys, Dick Mauls Cape Cod Café & Subway plaza).  Boothe flipped the scenario around and asked how the town would handle a restaurant trying to open within 500 feet of the dispensary - kind of looking at things from a backwards perspective.  He continued to say that having this by-law in place makes it difficult for entrepreneurs like them and others to open businesses in town.  There are a few spaces that are available and every single one of them is within 500 feet of a pouring license.  
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They considered buying raw land and put up a building, but it is right across the street from the golf course, which has a country club, that has a pouring license - the by-law makes it essentially impossible.  Seeing as Halifax did not set a cap on the amount of retail dispensaries allowed, they felt the town would be receptive to changing the by-law.  
Andrews asked if they were asking the Board of Selectmen to support a petition Article to repeal that part of the by-law and he said yes, the 500-foot buffer from an alcoholic pouring license.
Millias said the Town has been supportive of marijuana establishments based on votes of the Town Meetings, and we have made some concessions on some of our previous by-laws to become a little less restrictive.  Personally, he thinks it ought to be an initiative, a public initiative, you can get enough people to sign a petition to put it on a warrant Article.  He cannot  say that he would be supportive of it/proposing an Article.  Again, if he were to be able to promote enough people to sign a petition and he could then have them put it on the warrant then debated and voted upon.
Boothe said one of the things that separates us from others, is that he is experienced in the industry.  He has multiple licenses, and this is a secondary initiative he is kick-starting.  Also, they are not only looking to create a retail but also manufacturing product and having small craft cultivation.  They will bring in roughly 30 jobs into the Town, and everywhere they go they always give priority in hiring local residents.  Voight has been creating an amazing line of cannabis-infused topicals that have done wonders for people with arthritis.  
Boothe said it will be both medical and adult use.  This is not just about selling marijuana but providing for the needs of the community – not just smoking but other avenues, like using it for arthritis.  He said that he uses cannabis every day for his knees - a coconut oil-based lotion.  Voight has a large inventory of different types of products that are all topical based that he feels is a very high demand for, so not only do they have the expertise, but they also have access to investors that would help fund this initiative.  They bring a unique product line to the Town, and the opportunity for long-term employment and that is why if they tell people in the community what they can bring in they feel they  will get adequate support.
Millias was not sure what banning within 500 feet of a pouring establishment accomplishes never he less that is how it was set up.  As he commented earlier, we have made some concessions all along, and personally he thinks it ought to be a public initiative from the citizenry and let them propose it or at least a group from the citizenry.  
Andrews asked if he was just wanted to remove the 500 feet from the pouring license and he said yes and further thinks the logic behind the 500-foot buffer, may be because the Town does not want people to buy cannabis and then consume it inside of a restaurant, but that is against the law in itself – no public consumption allowed which includes their parking lot.  If they see any of customers going somewhere across the street or somewhere that in our purview who consume their product, they have to call the police.  These are things that we do now in our facility in Middleborough, and these are the same protocols that we would bring here to Halifax. 
Voight said that in addition to the three precent impact fee that the Town would receive, we also intend to do things as donations to school fundraisers and other fundraisers in the community.  
Garron asked where they are located now and Boothe said they are in Middleborough heading towards Cape Cod Exit 3.
Garron was not sure whether he would vote for or support it at Town Meeting because alcohol and marijuana both can produce the same type of problems but if he is talking just medical use, then he can agree with it.
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The other guy at the table said that he thinks there is an unintended consequence for that 500-foot buffer zone – we are talking about a lot line, so they could essentially have a ten-foot lot right on the opposite side of the ten acres and still be restricted with that lot line being abutting our property.
Millias said that has come up before and are aware of that.  He did not know if  they are looking for a vote as to whether the Board of Selectmen would support a warrant Article but it that is their request the Board could entertain a motion to either support or not support it.  Boothe said that would get them off on the right track.  
Andrews thinks Millias perspective of it being a citizens’ petition is what it should be.  
Millias agreed.
Garron thinks the whole idea of putting the 500-foot buffer in place was for the protection of the public and  thinks the public needs to have a say in changing it or not.  
Garron moved that they take it under advisement.  

Millias did not think he could second it and would prefer to move that the Board of Selectmen does not to endorse putting it on the warrant, and to put it out to the applicant to in fact, he did not know this needs to be part of the motion but to have them in fact go out and secure enough signatures to put it on a warrant Article.  
Garron agreed with that.
Millias asked for a second to the amendment.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted not to endorse putting it on the warrant and that the applicant will need to secure enough signatures to put it on a warrant Article.  

Seelig explained that he will not be able to get it on the Annual Town Meeting for this year because the Annual Town Meeting is in two weeks and the Warrant is done.  If he wants to try and put it on the Annual Town Meeting for May 9, 2022, he will need the signatures of ten registered voters no later than March 1st.  He further said the town may or may not have a Special Meeting between now and next year’s town meeting – if we do and he has an Article that has already been sent it with 100 signatures, it will be on that warrant.  
Seelig added if he wants to force the Town to have a Special Town Meeting, he will have to gather 200 signatures and the Board would then have to hold that Special Town Meeting within a certain time frame after the petition was received.
Boothe said in theory they would have to get 200 signatures to get on the meeting, otherwise they will have to wait until next year.  Millias said even if they were to have supported it, it was too late for this year’s town meeting. 
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Cable License Renewal

The State starts its “clock” on the renewal of cable licenses three years from the end date of the previous license. The current license expires on April 24, 2024. Seelig recommends beginning the “ascertainment process”, re-establishing the cable committee, and contacting the Town’s cable counsel Attorney Peter Epstein for guidance and what, under the current laws, are subjects for which the Town has some freedom to negotiate.

Moved by Garron and second by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to move forward with the ascertainment process.
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Flower and Soul Retail Marijuana Facility

Attorney Mayo and counsel for Flower and Soul have reached a tentative agreement on the HCA.  The Board was asked if they wish to have the HCA posted on-line and request comments? Flower and Soul hopes that the Selectmen will approve the HCA at its next meeting. The Planning Board will hold a public hearing on May 6th on the site plan and the special permit on May 20th.  
Chris Winiewicz – 129 Circuit Street

He asked if comments need to be heard or can they be emailed.  

It was stated that the BOS would hold a public meeting on May 25th.  The notice will be on the Town’s website and in the paper.  Also, the Planning Board will be holding a public hearing. 

Finance Committee Resignation – Lauren Carmichael

The Board accepted Carmichael’s resignation from the Finance Committee and asked that the office send her a thank you letter.  
Boy Scout Bottle Drive

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously granted Mr. Boardman’s request to use the Town Hall Green and driveway on Saturday, July 17th from 9 a.m. to 12:00 p.m., for the Boy Scout Troop 39 bottle/food drive.  

Historical Society Plant Sale

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously granted the Historical Society’s request to use the Town Green on Saturday, May 8th, from 6:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. for their annual spring plant sale.
Tuition Reimbursement Patrol Officer Hingst

This request was carried over from April 13th.

The appropriate section of the contract states:

Any patrol officer in the Halifax Police Department shall be reimbursed for 80% of the cost of tuition, books, and educational fees for courses taken in police science, law enforcement, or related fields.  All courses must be taken at colleges or universities accredited by a regional accrediting agency.  The patrol officer must notify the Board of Selectmen before September 1st  of the fiscal year preceding the fiscal year in which the patrol officer will take the course of the patrol officer’s intention to take the course and the amount of reimbursement that will be requested. The patrol officer must have the written approval of the Board of Selectmen prior to the taking of the course.  No reimbursement shall be given for any course(s) in which the patrol officer receives a grade of less than B. No reimbursement shall be made until an official transcript of the course(s) and grade(s) is received from the institution by the Chief of Police. The patrol officer is solely responsible for initiating and fulfilling all the provisions of this Section.

Per the contract, for tuition reimbursement for Fiscal Year 2022 (courses taken from July 1, 2021 to June 30, 2022), Patrol Officer Hingst needed to file his request by September 1, 2020. He talked with Seelig in December 2020 but did not send in a request until now.
Similarly, for any courses taken during Fiscal Year 2021 (July 1, 2020 to June 30, 2021), he needed to file his request by September 1, 2019.
Chief Chaves thinks this request should be held by the BOS for FY23.
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Andrews asked if he is looking for this year or is he putting the Board on notice for next year and Chaves assumes the request will be for FY23 if he is good with it and thinks he wanted it now but per the contract he is not eligible. 
Andrews was not in favor with it for this year.  Seelig said if he applies now, he will be eligible to attend school July 1, 2022 to June 30, 2023.
Moved by Andrews and second by Garron, the Board unanimously approved Patrol Officer Hingst request to take courses in police science, law enforcement, or related fields from July 1, 2022 to June 30, 2023 (Fiscal Year 2023).
Vacation Carryover - Patrol Officer Cushman

Moved by  Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved Chief Chaves’ request to allow Joseph Cushman carry over 112 hours of vacation time from Fiscal Year 2021 to Fiscal Year 2022.   
Regional Pilot Project Grant Award

Halifax, with several other communities working with the Old Colony Planning Council, was awarded $71,220 to replicate projects that Easton had begun – “Easton Outside” and “We are Open for Business” to drive consumers to local restaurants, businesses, arts, and recreational venues.  Seelig will be working with OCPC for efforts in Halifax.

Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness & Hazard Mitigation Plan

OCPC is hosting several workshops in connection with this program.  The first, on infrastructure, was last week. The second, on environmental concerns, was yesterday. The third, on societal, will be on Thursday.  All of these are open to the public.  A draft report will be written based on these workshops and data collection and presented for public input on May 6th , likely at 6 p.m.

Wage and Personnel By-Laws

Possible amendments:

· Seelig is still working on Grade 6 and Grade 7 information and will get it to the Board and the  Finance committee this week for review next week.  
· The Board needs to consider whether to recommend an across-the-board increase for non-union employees (any discussion of increases for union members needs to occur in executive session). Seelig understands it has been a tough year for many, including unemployment for many residents this year in Halifax.  However, the Town’s employees have, in general, worked “above and beyond” during the pandemic with few if any complaints.  As much as there is the possibility that some of the new “Rescue” funds can be used for bonuses, those are one-time payments, not part of permanent pay.  He also  understands that if the full Silver Lake assessment is approved, that the Town will voluntarily, nor not, be paying a 1.6% pay increase for the employees.  If SL is receiving 1.6% increase the Town’s employees (union and non-union) and the staff at the Halifax Elementary School deserve something similar.  He knows that the Board and the Finance Committee were discussing the possibility of a 1% across the board.  The Finance Committee will be meeting again on Monday about this.  He is asking the Board to consider this a possibility if money is available at Town Meeting.
Surplus Equipment

Moved by  Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously declared surplus three (3)  mauve plush computer chairs from the Holmes Public Library.  
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Fire Department Awards
The Fire Department announced the following awards for 2020:

    Firefighter of the Year - Jeff Arcieri

    Officer of the Year - Matthew Cunningham

    Citizen Hero Award - Halifax Building Maintenance Staff

    Commendations to:

       Joseph Gibbons - instrumental in obtaining the Town’s PPE.
       Kendra Kelly - handled the administration of the Town’s testing and vaccination programs.

Traffic Signs at Circuit Street & Laurel Street

As part of discussions about the proposed Flower and Soul retail marijuana facility, abutters asked about the possibility of placing “Neighborhood Traffic Only” and “Speed Limits Strictly Enforced”.  The Police Chief pointed out legal problems with such signage and policy.  Seelig is not asking the Board to take any action and stated this could be referred to the Traffic Safety Committee. 

Gene Lyczynski – 110 Circuit Street

He wanted request that a 4-way stop sign be set up at Circuit & Laurel Street and said it appears this business is probably going to happen and there is now way you are going to avoid traffic cutting down Circuit Street.  Recently 2 stop signs went up on Laurel Street which basically allows drivers to go quicker through Circuit Street knowing they are safer having those stop signs there.  If traffic is going to increase, he would like to see a 4-way stop sign at least so it will force people to slow down.  The Board stated this was brough up last year and stop signs were put up on Laurel Street, the short street.  Seelig said that fewer cars go through Laurel then Circuit and thinks Hayward recommended to the BOS just having signs on Laurel because given the traffic volume of that intersection a 4-way stop sign was not appropriate.  The Board can go back to Hayward and the Traffic Safety committee with what he has said and ask again seeing there is the possibility of a business going in.  The Board will as Hayward and the committee to take another look at it.  
Sale of Open Space

A large swarth of open space parcels, including those off River Street in Halifax, are up for sale via auction on May 26th  and May 27th.  The State is aware of this but cannot participate in the auctions. It has, at times, tried to purchase one or more parcels, without success. Seelig  don’t see anything the Town could do unless we had a special town meeting in May to appropriate money to a possible purchase and then participated in the auction. He is not sure how much support there would be. I would note that the State MIGHT then be interested in purchases from the Town, but that idea has a whole bunch of caveats.  Andrews asked if the town has copies of restrictions that may apply to this land from many years ago due to the filling in the great cedar swamp.  Seelig is going to see if Mayo can find anything on it.  
715 Old Plymouth Street

Initial enforcement letter sent on junk accumulation and unregistered vehicles.  If nothing changes,  Seelig will send a certified letter next week and then bring this back to the Board on May 25th.

Halifax “Top Spot to Live”

Halifax was listed as a “Top Spot to Live” for communities south of Boston by the Boston Globe on April 21st.
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Wal-Mart Car Shows

The Connecting Rods Auto Club has been in touch with the Board of Health about holding the shows later this year.  With the Governor’s announcements today, the stipulations for holding the shows will likely change.  It is likely the Board of Health Agent will be in touch with them again.  No action is needed from the Board.  
Fieldstone Horse Shows

On April 22nd the BoH Agent, Bob Valery, had written that the large event application was on hold until the water test results were received.  Between then and now, the results were submitted.

GATRA

Seelig has set up a preliminary meeting with GATRA to re-examine the possibility of having Halifax become part of that regional operation. Crucial to this is how it would supplement the current Elderbus operation.  CoA Director Lawless wrote that because of the purchase of the new vehicles, there is less need by the CoA.

4 Upton Street

Seelig is currently working through the possible sale of this Town-owned property.  He has been working on the premise that, considering its foreclosure and lack of use and occupancy, that it had to be classified as “abandoned” and could not be re-used for residential.  Given the recent ZBA decisions for properties on Monponsett Street and Ocean Avenue, Selectman Andrews asked Seelig to check with land use counsel about whether this remained the case.  If a house could be re-built, Seelig would recommend that the Board end this round of the sale and then start it again but, before doing that, obtain a determination from the Building Inspector that a one-family could be built on the property so that there is no disagreement about this.

Travel Policy

On the auditor’s “to do” list for the Town was establishing a formal travel policy concerning reimbursement.  Seelig is having the Town Accountant look at a draft and then he will bring it to the Board.

Marilyn’s Landing

MacDonald Industries is looking for a letter of support to allow catch basin materials to be accepted as part of the earth filling operation at the landing off Route 106.  Seelig would like to check with the Board of Health and Mass DEP about this.  There may be some financial benefit for the Town.

State Budget

The House budget was neutral for the Town versus the Governor’s. Unfortunately, Silver Lake, through changes in aid and assessments, lost $30K.  Seelig has not heard back from Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra about a budget discussion, at their convenience.
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EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 8:26 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Sergeants, Patrol Officers, Firefighters, Highway, “Mixed-Unit”, Police Chief, Fire Chief and HES: 
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


as discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
Millias announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:00 p.m.:
	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m.:

-------------------------------------------------

Troy E. Garron
Vice Chairman
/pjm
Documents referenced during Board of Selectmen’s Meeting – April 27, 2021
4/27/21 letter from J. Gallant requesting 2-week extension for remote working 

4/26/21 email from Owen Graves – speed limit signs for South Street 
3/3/21 letter from Commonwealth of MA – Dept. of Telecommunication & Cable – license

   expiration notice

Resignation from Lauren Carmichael 

Request from Steven Boardman – use of Town Green for boy scout bottle & food drive

Request from Sue Basile – use of town green for Historical Commission spring plant sale

3/24/21 letter from Officer Hingst – tuition reimbursement 

Request from Officer Cushman - carry over vacation time 

4/15/21 email from Baker-Polito Admin. – regional pilot projects grant awards   

Memo regarding virtual workshops for hazard mitigation plan

4/16/21 email from S. Nolan – requesting a meeting w/BOS and FinCom to discuss increase for

   Town employees 

Request from J. Gallant - declare 3 chairs surplus

4/15/21 email from Chief Chaves – signs for Circuit & Laurel Streets 
4/22/21 email from B. Valery – BOH’s approval of Fieldstone Farm Horse Shows 

4/21/21 email from Nancy Foley – GATRA 

4/22/21 email from Marilyn McDonald – support letter for catch basins
